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BACKGROUND 

The Student Advisory Council to the Massachusetts Board of 
Education was established by Chapter 1009 of the Acts of 1971. The 
Student Advisory Council is comprised of eleven regional Student 
Advisory Councils and one state Student Advisory Council. Each 
high school student body in the Commonwealth elects two delegates 
to one of the eleven regional councils which meet monthly. The 
eleven regional councils, in turn, elect four delegates each to the 
state Student Advisory Council. The state council elects three 
officers: a secretary, a moderator, and a chairperson who serves 
as a voting member of the Board of Education representing the 
council and the secondary school students of the Commonwealth. 
Regional and central office staff from the Department of Education 
provide technical assistance to this six hundred member Student 
Advisory Council. 

INTRODUCTION 

It is the purpose and intent of the state Student Advisory Council 
to promote student involvement within the educational 
environment. As members of this council, we have taken the 
initiative to voice student concerns and encourage action on the 
part of the students we repressent. In our review of the past 
year, we will address the issues and projects to which we have 
dedicated our time. 

TRAINING 

The 1989-90 state Student Advisory Council began the year in March 
1989. Training throughout the year prepares the council members 
for their roles as student leaders. Each regional council 
conducted orientations and held an election of officers. The state 
council members then attended a three-day leadership conference in 
Ashland to prepare to elect their leaders (which was done in 
June). In August of 1989, a conference in Northfield provided 
additional training for state members and regional officers. It is 
during this five-day period that the councils established their 
year-long goals. In October, a legislative tour and workshops at 
the State House provided an opportunity to meet with members of the 
Joint Committee on Education in order to acquaint the students with 
the legislative process. In January, the state council has usually 
participated in an over-night retreat to evaluate their progress 
and establish a work plan for the remainder of the year. For the 
second year in a row, our council has not been allowed to 
participate inour annual mid-year retreat because of budget 
constraints. This year., the absence of this retreat was evident. 
Though we were able to complete our midyear report, the other goals 
of the two-day event to redirect the group, evaluate the path we 
were on, and set goals for the remainder of the year could not be 
realized. I feel our poor attendance at the meeting set in place 
of the retreat (25 our of 44 members), and the lower attendance 
numbers than usual at our remaining meetings were a result of this 
retreat's absence. 



OTHER ACTIVITIES - VOICE OF STUDENTS EXTENDS BEYOND THIS COUNCIL 

Though our council did not work together outside of our meetings, 
our individual task forces were very active at conferences and 
other work opportunities with outside groups. We will continue to 
welcome liaisons with groups interested in the student perspective. 

CIVIL RIGHTS TASK FORCE 

INTRODUCTION: 

The Civil Rights Task Force concentrated on increasing civil rights 
awareness of students. We wanted the students to realize that they 
should take the opportunity to voice their concerns. We have been 
successful in completing most of our goals. We completed and 
disseminated our flyers to newspaper editors, student council 
presidents and the regional councils. We co-sponsored two Bill of 
Rights conferences for 1,000 high school students and teachers at 
the Massachusetts College of Art. 

Bill of Rights Conferences 

The members of the Civil Rights Task Force co-sponsored a 
conference held on December 6, 1989 at the Massachusetts College of 
Art, "Flag, Drugs, and Rock'n Roll." The conference was a great 
success. The main objective was to discuss the Bill of Rights for 
students. We first discussed the different attitudes that students 
had for saying the pledge of allegiance to the United States 
flag. While issues concerning the flag pertain to the First 
Amendment, experience related to drugs dealt with the Fourth 
Amendment. Distinguished speakers discussed the legal issue of 
drug-testing as a form of invasion of privacy. The final section 
again dealt with the First Amendment, this time centering on 
censorship of Rock n' Roll music and lyrics. Throughout the 
conference the audience was given an opportunity to share 
experiences and ask questions. 

As a follow-up, we held another conference on March 26. The topic 
was racism. The session was very informative and well run. Jini 
Sprill from Boston University opened up the morning with a 
discussion about defining racism. The keynote speaker was State 
Representative Byron Rushing. Four students from Wayland Middle 
School performed raps. We watched the Muhammed Ali Section from 
the "Eyes on the Prize" series. Students were then given a chance 
to speak about their feelings on racism. It was a time of 
learning. Three skits were performed by Dorchester Youth 
Collaborative Alternative School, Unity Coalition of Beverly High 
School and Joseph Barnes Middle School. Reverend Graylan Ellis- 
Hagler closed the meeting with a talk about the fight against 
racism. This conference was also reported in the Boston Globe. 
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Student Guide To Free Expression 

The "Student Guide to Free Expression" pamphlet, has been completed 
and disseminated to all public secondary schools and the six 
regional student advisory councils. A cover letter included with 
the pamphlet requests that the pamphlet be distributed to school 
newspaper editors and interested student leaders. The task force 
members worked closely with Rhoda Schneider, general counsel for 
the Department of Education, regarding the wording of the 
pamphlet. After taking into account her revisions, we edited the 
pamphlet and resubmitted it for her approval. Months of hard work 
came to a close when we unanimously decided that the pamphlet was 
at its best. After adding a new and attractive cartoon, the 
pamphlet made its debut at the Civil Rights Conference on December 
6, 1989. 

Recommendations 

We recommend that next year's Civil Rights Task Force continue to 
work on making the Student's Rights pamphlet available to more 
students. In accomplishing this goal, we recommend that the 
pamphlet be translated into different languages, be sent to student 
representatives of school committees and be publicized at various 
student conferences across the state. Some opportunities to do so 
include the Boston Globe conference for newspaper editors and the 
Massachusetts Association of Students Councils' annual Hyannis 
conference. 

Take our recommendations and add to them your own fresh ideas. 
Never give up your goals. From all members on the '89-'90 Civil 
Rights Task Force to you the new members - Good luck and have fun! 
SOCIAL ISSUES TASK FORCE 

The Social Issues Task Force began with the goals of presenting a 
workshp at the Models & Visions Conference; supporting the 
Community Service bill; and educating ourselves about health 
issues. Other objectives and activities have developed over the 
course of the year, such as establishing contact with 
Representative Margaret Blood, the leader of the Children's 
Legislative Caucus; meeting with the founder of Bridge Over 
Troubled Waters as well as participants in one of their programs; 
speaking during the Childrens Advocacy Days at the State House; and 
meeting with the Secretary of Health and Human Services, Philip 
Johnston to discuss condom distribution in schools. There have 
been a few objectives which we discussed at Northfield which for 
reasons such as lack of time or reassessment of priorities we have 
not pursued, such as the creation of a video about homeless and 
troubled youths. 
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Community Service 

The community service bill #5546 proposes that every high school 
provides a community service program that would allow students to 
perform community service for academic credit. To support the 
community service bill, the task force has written a letter to the 
Senate Ways and Means Committee, where the bill is currently 
stalled. Several members advocated for the bill at a Community 
Service Conference attended by over 400 high school students from 
public and private schools across the Commonwealth. Others 
attended the Health and Human Services Advisory Council meeting 
where they asked for the organizations represented there for their 
support on the bill. In response, the Council and the School 
Psychologists Association have written letters expressing their 
'support to the Ways and Means Committee. The task force members 
have also met with the sponsor of the bill, Senator William Golden, 
for his guidance in a lobbying campaign. 

Although the Community Service Bill has not passed, it is still 
alive. It was reported out favorably from the House Education 
Committee, however it was attached to a larger bill (#2101). It is 
currently in the House Ways and Means Committee and we strongly 
recommend the Social Issues Task Force continues to lobby for its 
passage, even if it is a part of some larger bill. 

Homeless Adolescents Bill House 123 is an act providing 
reimbursement of expenses incurred transporting certain students. 

. This homeless adolescents bill proposed to allow the use of federal 
funds to pay for the transportation of children residing in 
adolescent shelters, transitional housing, battered women's 
shelters, hotels and motels to school in order to continue their 
education. To support the homeless adolescents bill, we drafted a 
letter to each of our senators and representatives. The bill was 
reported favorably out of the House Committee on Education and was 
then made a part of House 1, included with the school 
transportation budget without it having to pass as a piece of 
legislation! 

Models and Visions Conference 

The task force members planned a workshop on the issue facing 
homeless adolescents for Models and Visions, a conference on 
comprehensive health education and restructuring schools for 
success scheduled on April 3 ,  1990. 

We successfully accomplished many things. We used all the 
information we obtained over the year including our experience from 
our visits to the Bridge Over Troubled Waters residential center. 
We gave our opinions of sex education and health issues along with 
homeless adolescent information. We discussed condom distribution 
in schools with Philip Johnson. The Task Force recommends that 

. condom distribution be one of the main focuses next year. We have 
opened communication with a caucus that needs student input to 
survive, so we strongly suggest to future task forces to keep the 
relationship going. Good luck! 

, 
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SPECIAL EDUCATION TASK FORCE 

Abstract 

The Massachusetts General Law, Chapter 71B, is commonly referred to 
as Chapter 766. Chapter 766 guarantees all people, ages three to 
twenty-two, who have not obtained a high school diploma, a free 
education. 

In 1972, Chapter 766  was passed in Massachusetts. Within the next 
two years every local school system had to provide any person with 
an identified disability an individualized program to meet his/her 
special need. 

Rat ionale 

The main focus of our endeavors this year encompassed a battery of 
issues previously addressed by last year's Special Education (SPED) 
Task Force. However, this year our agenda was expanded to include 
several new objectives which were intended to reinforce last year's 
accomplishments while adding new dimensions to our program. The 
goals which were accomplished this year were as follows: 

awareness of special education 
increase intergration of special and regular education students 
in schools and on the Advisory Council 
compliance with special education regulations of special 
education and regular education students 

Special Olympics 

In December, the task force met with a representative of Special 
Olympics. We gained an understanding of the goals of the Special 
Olympics Program. We developed a strategy to encourage the members 
of the state council to participate in the Special Olympics. 

Very Special Arts Festival 

This year we were committed to be actively involved in the Very 
Special Arts Festival throughout the Commonwealth. We were invited 
to be included in both planning and participating in the various 
events. We have obtained and disseminated information to each of 
the regional councils to raise awareness of this opportunity to 
encourage participation. The events were held in the spring. 

Integration 

The SPED Task Force members believe that the addition of special 
education students to the regional councils would promote better 
understanding of their needs in the Commonwealth. We would like to 
encourage representation of these students from their 7 6 6  Approved 
Private Schools, We would also suggest a strategy to encourage 
students with special needs in public schools to consider election 
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to regional advisory councils. We feel that in order to approach a 
subject which affect students with special needs, the students 
themselves should be given a chance for self-representation. 

Distribution of Handbooks 

We have been working on a plan to distribute The Student's Guide to 
Special Education to each regional council. This handbook, was 
revised in 1987 by a previous SPED Task Force. Through the 
regional council members, the booklets will be brought back to the 
students' respective schools. This year we have disseminated the 
handbooks to three regional councils; Northeast, Southeast and the 
Greater Springfield. The booklets will be sent to the other 
councils in the fall. 

Audits and Compliance Reviews 

Because the degree and quality of special education programs vary 
from location to location, program audits and compliance reviews 
are mandated by Chapter 766 to review the city or town's special 
education department. In past years the SPED Task Force members 
have participated in the process of both the audits and compliance 
reviews. In light of the recent budget cuts, this year the SPED 
Task Force was unable to participate in audits and compliance 
reviews. Continuing student participation in program audits and 
compliance reviews is vital to the Special Education Task Force and 
our hope is that next year participation will once again be pursued 
by the 1990-91 SPED Task Force. 

Recommendations 

In retrospect, the SPED Task Force suggests a continuation of the 
projects initiated in September. These involved distribution of 
the Student Guide to Special Education and involvement in the very 
Special Arts Festival and Special Olympics. In regard to the 
guides, we suggest that copies be printed in Spanish. For the sake . 
of efficient distribution, we also suggest better communication and 
intervention between regional and staff councils. 

Furthermore, we feel that the SPED Task Force should involve itself 
in legislative task force issues. We also recommend handbook 
review to ensure the inclusion of discipline codes regarding 
special education students. 

OCCUPATIONAL EDUCATION 

The Occupational Education Task Force concentrates on exploring and 
meeting the needs of vocational students in Massachusetts. It is 
our overall objective to insure that all vocational students 
receive a quality education and recognition for their efforts. 

The members of the Occupational Education Task Force recognize the 
lack of understanding which exists between vocational and non- 
vocational students. We feel that in order to fill the gap which 
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sadly exists, it is necessary to promote awareness about the 
purpose of vocational education. Additionally, the Occupational 
Task Force hopes to increase the involvement of vocational students 
in programs such as: student advisory councils, school improvement 
councils, Program Advisory Committees, School Committees, etc. 

In order to resolve these misunderstandings and promote the rights 
of vocationals tudents, the Occupational Education Task Force 
established four objectives for the 89-90 year. 

Objective I 

To continue to assist the Department in evaluating Occupational 
Education Programs in Massachusetts. Although many of our members 
had the chance to visit vocational schools, only one Chapter 74 
evaluation could be completed due to budgetary set backs. However, 
all members contacted the regional team leaders in order to 
continue the evaluation process if the program is re-established. 

Objective I1 

To promote student involvement on local vocational advisory 
committees. The members compiled a list of students on program 
advisory committees by using the Blank D forms. The first will be 
used to form a network of vocational students and maintain a link 
with the student representatives. Also, we would like to 
investigate and verify the involvement of students on program 
advisory committees. Additionally, the southeast region held a 
School Issues Conference at Diman Regional Vocational School. The 
turnout enables comprehensive students to interact within the 
vocational environment. 

Objective I11 

To promote awareness and understanding between vocational and non- 
vocational students. A recent survey by the Divison of 
Occupational Education found that 49% of college preparatory 
students have unfavorable opinions of Vocational Education, 19% of 
Non-Vocational Education felt that "Vocational Education is an easy 
way out for lazy students - away to avoid academics." In order to 
end these stereotypes, we continued the "Day in the Life" 
program. We hope in upcoming years, the task force can complete 
and distribute a videotape which would educate vocational students 
about the existence of the SSAC. 

Objective IV 

To complete the Student Guide to Chapter 74 Evaluations. The guide 
was completed and we added a list of scholarships available to - 
vocational students. 

Page 7 



The Occupational Education Task Force has had a relatively 
successful year. The main barrier to our progress, however, was 
the Department's decision not to evaluate Chapter 74 this year. 
Because of this the task force could not complete its objetive. 
Also, time constraints lowered the priority of producing "Day in 
the Life", a video production highlighting a typical school day of 
an Occupational Educational student. 

Recommendations For the 1990-91 Occupational Education Task Force 

We hope to see the Program Advisor Committee Conference occur 
within the next year. We also would like to reestablish the 
evaluation of the Chapter 74 program. Most important, however, is 
the continuation of such programs as "Day in the Life1' and the 
promotion of awareness between vocational and non-vocational 
students. 

LEGISLATIVE TASK FORCE 

The Legislative Task Force far surpassed our original expectations 
this year. The task force focused on addressing the day-to-day 
concerns of students through legislative action. 

H. 3162 
The Bill "An Act to Encourage Participation in Review of Rules 
Governing Student Conduct" was enacted. This bill will allow high 
school students, parents, teachers, and the principal participation 
in developing a school handbook. Subsequently, we believe by 
having students involved in the process of establishing their own 
rules, they will be more apt to abide by them. In the following 
months, we made presentations on the bill to regional councils were 
held, and we facilitated the development of successful handbook 
review committees within individual school systems. We also 
provided to the schools a handbook to assist the committee in their 
formation. 

H. 1677 
We re-filed a "Teacher Confidentialityt' Bill. The purpose is to 
amend Secion 34 of Chapter 71 by inserting a section which will 
prov,ide teachers with rights to confidentiality of consultation 
similar to those of other professions. We feel that the passage of 
such an amendment will facilitate more meaningful and open 
relationships between teachers and their students. Under present 
laws, students are discouraged from seeking the help of their 
school's faculty and staff because they are afraid that the secrecy 
and integrity of their conversations will be compromised. 
Similarly, teachers are reluctant to talk to students because they 
fear the legal consequences of receiving certain kinds of 
information. Written testimony on this bill was submitted to the 
Joint Committee on Education, Arts and Humanities. This was 
followed by a letter writing campaign that proved successful. The 

. bill was passed out of the first committee with a favorable vote 
and now, is in the second reading of the House. 
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S. 274 
We also supported S. 274 Evaluation of the Public School 
Teachers. If enacted, the bill would require schools to create a 
process by which students could provide evaluative feedback to 
teachers. We testified in support of the bill. Unfortunately, the 
bill was put into study committee. We have since sent a letter to 
the legislative committee, urging them to report it and amended to 
be limited to grades 9-12 and to exclude the evaluation from tenure 
decisions. 

Dropout Prevention - Chapter 188 

Our task force was involved in recruiting students to participate 
in on-site visits of Chapter 188 Dropout Prevention programs. A 
presentation about the program was made to each regional council. 
We then compiled a list of students who were willing to interview 
students who were enrolled in these dropout prevention programs 
throughout the state. These students have participated in a one- 
day site visit to programs, and then wrote a report detailing the 
programs' strengths, concerns and recommendations. 

CONCLUSION 

The 1989-90 council year was marked an increase of outside 
activities. Many councils before us have achieved their goals 
within the confines of the Board Room. This year members felt 
compelled to reach out and be a part of what they were learning. 
Visits to homeless shelters, presentations at conferences such as 
Models & Visions; Child Advocacy Day and the development of the 
Civil Rights conferences marked the success of their year's 
council. We believe we are entering a new phase - a phase of 
direct outreach. We hope this phase will promote a higher level of 
student involvment in the decision making process. 

The Council and particularly the Civil Rights Task Force, mourns 
the loss of Jason Crago. Our friendship grew as the year 
progressed. Jason was always there to encourage us. Every meeting 
began with a smile and a wise remark which seemed to bring the 
group together. He contributed to the pamphlet developed by the 
Civil Rights Task Force including drawing the cartoon on the 
front. Jason took pride in his many activities - skiing, tennis 
and being at the top. He reached out to each one of us teaching us 
the positive side of life. Jason was a leader among leaders. We 
will remember him always. His death saddened us all. 
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